

JULY 20, 2021

#### TESTIMONY BEFORE THE HOUSE ARMED SERVICES COMMITTEE

Hearing on Non-Governmental Views on the Fiscal Year 2022 Department of Defense Budget

# The Fiscal Year 2022 Defense Budget and Future Options for the Pentagon

BY

Stacie L. Pettyjohn

Senior Fellow and Director, Defense Program Center for a New American Security

#### I. Introduction

Chairman Smith, Ranking Member Rodgers, distinguished members of the committee and staff thank you for inviting me to testify today on the Fiscal Year (FY) 2022 Defense Budget.

My remarks draw on a new Center for a New American Security (CNAS) report released today that I co-authored with Becca Wasser and Jennie Matuschak that examines the linkages between the next national defense strategy, force structures, and resources.<sup>1</sup>

#### II. Fiscal Year 2022 Budget: Goals and Resources

It is important to remember that the Biden Administration's FY 22 defense budget is largely an inherited one. The Pentagon's new leadership had a limited amount of time to make adjustments in a few key areas.<sup>2</sup>

The defense topline of \$715 billion is higher than former President Donald Trump's \$705 billion FY21 budget request, but lower than Trump's planned ask of \$722 billion for FY22. When adjusted for inflation, President Biden submitted a flat defense budget request.<sup>3</sup>

While the Biden administration's overall approach to foreign policy seeks to deemphasize the military as the preferred instrument of power<sup>4</sup>, it does appear to maintain the Pentagon's focus on from great-power competition. It continues to consider China, and to a lesser extent Russia, as the primary threats. According to Secretary of Defense Lloyd Austin, the budget is focused on meeting the Department of Defense's (DoD) pacing challenge, China.<sup>5</sup> However, the Biden administration seeks also to manage persistent threats, such as rogue states and terrorists, while also elevating climate change and biothreats to priority challenges. Defense officials claim that the FY 22 budget "is biased towards [the future] operating environment," and seeking to maintain a credible deterrent by outpacing the advances made by competitors, but that "it strikes an appropriate balance between preserving present readiness and future modernization."

There are however signs in the FY 22 budget that the next national defense strategy might not sufficiently prioritize deterring great power aggression, which entails developing a military force capable of defeating a conventional attack while strengthening strategic stability. An approach that fails to focus on this primary challenge would be deeply problematic for American security—both now and in the future—because the Pentagon cannot continue to try to do everything. Absent significant changes to the U.S. force structure, considerable investments in emerging technologies, and the development of new operating concepts, the U.S. military could lose a war against a great power. For too long the Pentagon has ignored this problem and as a result the U.S.'s military edge is eroding. The DoD needs to emphasize much more strongly the roles and functions associated with the most challenging and consequential threats we will face in our current and future operating environment, which is deterring great power aggression.

In an example of an unfocused approach to defense the Fiscal year 22 budget tries to simultaneously fund advanced capabilities to counter China and Russia, sustain a high level of readiness, and maintain Service end strength. The balance between modernization, readiness, and capacity suggests that the administration is trying to do too much with too little. There are serious risks with this approach. Addressing today's needs will likely continue to prevent investments in the capabilities needed for tomorrow. And as the military tries to do more with less, it may find itself doing everything, but doing few things well.

#### III. Critical Unanswered Questions for U.S. Defense Strategy

Despite the strategic priorities laid out by the Biden administration and initial indicators provided by the DoD, it is unclear how the next National Defense Strategy will handle two critical issues. The first is the prioritization of

threats—will the DoD explicitly prioritize China (and secondarily Russia) over other challenges or will it hedge and fail to set clear priorities among the expanded list of challenges detailed in the Interim National Security Strategic Guidance?8 There is bipartisan consensus that China is the pacing challenge while also a widespread recognition that a revanchist Russia seeks to disrupt and weaken the U.S.-led international order. But the Biden administration has highlighted transnational threats such as pandemics and climate change as a top concern. It remains to be seen whether the next NDS privileges the military demands of great power competition above all else or whether it will it seek to more evenly balance against several challenges and hedge against future uncertainty and by seeking to cover down on everything, wind up prioritizing nothing.

The second unresolved issue involves the primary role for the DoD and the level of urgency associated with the China challenge. Should the U.S. military compete below the threshold of armed conflict today? Or should the Pentagon focus on strengthening deterrence by denial by building a future force capable of defeating a great-power adversary in a large-scale war? There is considerable disagreement within the national security and defense community about the type of threat that China poses, when the military threat will mature, and how to best deter Beijing.

The 2018 NDS highlighted China and Russia as the predominant threats and prioritized great-power competition and preparedness for potential future conflict against another great power.<sup>9</sup> It also created "the great power war" force planning construct, which required having sufficient capability and capacity to win a conventional war against one adversary by defeating aggression in a contested environment.<sup>10</sup> In particular, the 2018 NDS espoused a theory of deterrence that depended on "rapidly delaying and degrading or ideally denying China or Russia's ability to impose the fait accompli on, for instance, Taiwan or the Baltics."<sup>11</sup> This force planning construct sought to rectify force structure deficiencies and shift from retaining capacity for current operation to developing the right capabilities in sufficient quantity to win a future great-power conflict.<sup>12</sup>

To date, the results of the 2018 NDS has been varied at best, but some long-term changes to force structure and posture to prepare for great-power conflict have emerged, albeit fewer than one may have hoped. In part this is because while the 2018 NDS clearly prioritized high-end deterrence, it also stressed the "reemergence of long-term strategic competition" with China and Russia. Identifying competition as a priority mission while not clearly defining it enabled different parts of the DoD to justify their preferred programs and activities by tying them to this more ambiguous and expansive concept of rivalry. Using the term "great-power competition" helped awaken the DoD, and the U.S. government more broadly, to the wide-ranging actions that China and Russia are taking to challenge American interests. It also broke the United States out of the mindset that there is a binary and clear distinction between war and peace. Yet the insertion of great-power competition also created a broad and highly unclear mission for the DoD that contended with preparing for high-end conflicts with China or Russia.

## IV. Three Strategies and Force Structure Options for the Biden Administration

Our analysis suggests that there are three general approaches for how the Biden Administration might contend with the near-term challenge of competition and the longer-term challenge of potential future conflict with great power adversaries.

In one camp, there are those who focus on the near-term threat posed by China and the need to compete with Beijing daily in the contested waters and airspace of the Indo-Pacific.<sup>17</sup> This perspective emphasizes that Chinese military and paramilitary forces are challenging the U.S.-led international order daily in the East and South China Seas while remaining under the threshold of major war. If the U.S. fails to contest these routine gray zone tactics, proponents of this approach argue, China may try to seize more disputed features through subconventional aggression.<sup>18</sup> Ultimately, if left unchecked China could control the waters inside the first island chain by intimidating and dominating its neighbors—perhaps without even firing a shot. Moreover, a U.S. failure to act could embolden Beijing to invade Taiwan or declare a maritime exclusion zone in the South China Sea. Some believe that the risk that China might try

to forcibly unify with Taiwan is growing and that within six years the People's Liberation Army believes that it will have the capability to successfully invade Taiwan.<sup>19</sup>

As a result of the urgency of the threat, a strategy focused on the day-to-day competition with China would prioritize capacity and current capabilities over long-term modernization.<sup>20</sup> Forward presence is a key component of this strategy, as it demonstrates the United States' ability and willingness to contest Chinese and Russian sub-conventional aggression. This, in turn, is alleged to strengthen conventional deterrence. This strategy option opposes efforts to divest of existing weapons systems in the absence of ready replacements and therefore favors more incremental upgrades to existing forces.

In another camp, there are those who insist that U.S. forces must be able to defeat a fait accompli, which requires preparing to win a high-end conflict.<sup>21</sup> Significant changes need to be made to the current U.S. force structure to build a force optimized for a conventional great-power war. A high-end deterrence strategy recognizes that absent extensive changes to joint force capabilities, posture, and operational concepts, the U.S. military could lose its military-technological edge and perhaps a large-scale war against a great power.<sup>22</sup> Proponents argue that the U.S. military would be unable to effectively conduct key wartime missions in what is an increasingly contested and degraded battlespace. The risk that deterrence fails and China aggresses grows over time as the People's Liberation Army (PLA) fields more advanced military capabilities. The risk of war is most acute in the medium to long-term when it is argued the PLA would have a significant local advantage over the U.S. military in the Western Pacific.

Under this strategy, the Pentagon would need to retire older weapons that are increasingly costly to operate and contribute little to success in winning a modern great power war. Freeing these resources will allow the Pentagon to invest in future capabilities that would increase its warfighting power in high-end contingencies. The overall size of the force would shrink, and the DoD would divest of weapons that are not critical to fighting a war against China or Russia. Consequently, such a high-end deterrence strategy emphasizes research and development in advanced technologies, such as robotics, artificial intelligence, and hypersonics, to ensure the U.S. military's long-term military technological advantage, while making some limited improvements in posture and near-term capabilities to reduce immediate risks.

The third and last approach is one that attempts to balance the ability to compete today and win the fight tomorrow without tilting too far in one direction. This approach most closely resembles the implicit course laid out by the Biden administration. It argues that because the future is uncertain, the U.S. must guard against other threats that may become more pressing than China. To accomplish this, the strategy would preserve much existing force structure and retain a reasonably high level of readiness across the joint force. In seeking to balance possible near-term challenges and the demands of a global great-power competition, this strategy still requires the modernization of both conventional and nuclear forces. A modest amount would be invested in advanced and potentially game-changing technologies, but resources would still be allocated to the equally important desire to field a large force that is capable of stopping opportunistic aggressors and hedging against future uncertainty.

# V. What Does the FY22 Budget Indicate about the Pentagon's Strategy and the U.S. Military's Future Prospects?

At times there is a divergence between the stated strategy and where an administration is investing its resources. Since strategy is essentially about aligning ends, ways, and means, examining the budget helps to understand the revealed strategy, which may differ from the declared one.

Our analysis of the Fiscal Year 2022 budget indicates that the DoD is trying to do more than future budgets can support, seeming to be moving toward what we term as a strategy of "full-spectrum competition," the third approach outlined above. The forces and posture that are necessary to handle daily competition are quite different from those that are needed to defend against a conventional fait accompli attack by China on Taiwan or Russia on the Baltics. It

is unlikely that the United States can build a force that can achieve both of these objectives within any credible topline budget.

In the research for our recently released CNAS report, we developed force structures linked to the three strategic options described above and tested their efficacy in a series of table-top exercises (TTXs) that covered the gamut of daily competition, subconventional territorial aggression, and large-scale conventional attacks.

We found that the full-competition strategy which most closely resembles the Biden administration's current approach performs poorly against priority threats. This strategy fails at two key tasks: defeating a great power conventional invasion in Asia or Europe and at halting Chinese and Russian sub-conventional aggression. In addition to risking significant overstretch, this approach increases the likelihood that the demands of today supersede the needs of tomorrow, with the result of the U.S. military finding itself technologically outmatched in the future.

Even if the Pentagon prioritizes China and competition, it does not improve its ability to defeat key threats. The strategy optimized for day-to-day competition would also lose a high-end conflict in East Asia and Europe and fail to halt or overturn subconventional land grabs. The competition strategy bets that a large and visible force that actively contests daily military provocations will deter both sub-conventional and conventional aggression, even if the force is not capable of stopping either type of attack. The risk that this assumption fails grows over time because this strategy forgoes investments in advanced technologies, while China and Russia are rapidly seeking to wrest the military technological advantage from the United States. There are also significant escalatory risks associated with an approach that regularly and assertively contests Chinese and Russian forces. We conclude that it is unlikely that competition can be won by the military, even one optimized to face this challenge.

More optimistically, our analysis suggests that it is possible to build a force capable of winning one big conflict and overturning subconventional aggression with this topline—but only if the department is willing to accept some near-term risk in competition, against other threats, and in other regions. A high-end deterrence strategy mitigates the temporal risk by making near-term improvements in combat capabilities, including expanding stockpiles of preferred long-range munitions, investments to improve the resiliency of U.S. posture in the Indo-Pacific and Europe, and additional investments in cyber and electronic warfare capabilities. It also relies on frontline allies and partners to be responsible for the daily competition.

### VI. Looking Ahead to the 2022 NDS and FY23

It is important to return to the fact that the FY 22 budget is largely a legacy one and the Pentagon is currently developing the next NDS. The FY 22 defense budgets makes some significant investments that align with a high-end deterrence strategy, such as arresting the planned decline in research and development spending, buying more preferred long-range munitions, divesting of older weapons or those that are not useful in a high-end conflict, making limited improvements to the U.S.'s forward posture (especially in Europe), and in nuclear modernization.

For more than a decade, analysts have been warning the Defense Department that the U.S. military is losing its military technological advantage and that it could lose a war against a great power adversary absent significant changes to its force structure, operational concepts, and acquisition processes.<sup>23</sup> Washington is in a long-term race with Beijing for military superiority and if it does not invest in modernization now, China may surpass it. Too much time has already been lost to further defer conventional and nuclear modernization. Now is time for the Defense Department to prioritize the future and make the hard choices, even if it means it cannot do everything and anything. More can be done to align the FY23 budget with a winning strategy of high-end deterrence and to begin to shore up the U.S. military's position in the Indo-Pacific and Europe.

The Pentagon plans to fund modernization by "divesting to invest," or retiring old or less capable weapons. Divestments are necessary to fund modernization, but alone they are not sufficient. The dual conventional and

nuclear modernization bill that is now due requires larger trades in the iron triangle of painful tradeoffs among capacity, capability, and readiness.<sup>24</sup>

Because military personnel costs are growing more than the overall budget, they reduce the resources available for modernization.<sup>25</sup> Shrinking the size of the active duty force not only reduces these increasing expenditures, but it also lowers the readiness bill because there are fewer troops to be trained.

But this requires one additional painful tradeoff, as the cuts to end strength would not be applied evenly across the services. Air and maritime capabilities are needed for a swift response to crises, and are central to operations in the Indo-Pacific, the likely location of a conflict with China. While ground troops make important contributions, they play a supporting role in this theater. Thus the Army would find itself as the bill payer with fewer active duty troops, while retaining the heavy units needed to defend Europe and robust guard and reserve components.

A smaller force is not without risk, particularly in the near-term, but it produces long-term benefits. Technological advances in areas such as autonomy and artificial intelligence are changing the nature of warfare in ways that will enhance the lethality of a smaller force with more unmanned systems.<sup>27</sup> Moreover, this approach aligns with the administration's preference to reduce the U.S. military presence in the Middle East. As wars end, the U.S. needs fewer troops to deploy for long-term operations. A smaller and less active military with fewer old weapons can reallocate resources to build a future force capable of deterring and, if necessary, defeating China and Russia. The U.S. would retain enough ready troops to respond to unforeseen contingencies, although it would be less able to conduct simultaneous or large prolonged operations.

For this approach to work, President Biden will need to be disciplined in how often and when he employs the military. This means a smaller presence to support Afghanistan and fewer punitive strikes against Iranian targets in Iraq and Syria.

The 2022 national defense strategy and the FY 23 budget will need to accept more risk and further prioritize to prepare the force for the most challenging and consequential threats and heed Secretary Austin's call for "resources matched to strategy, strategy matched to policy." If the Biden administration does not make these hard choices or if Congress chooses not to support this strategy, the chasm between U.S. strategic and military objectives and the costs of achieving them will only grow significantly, risking the United States' military technological edge and ability to win a war against a great power.



<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Stacie Pettyjohn, Becca Wasser, and Jennie Matuschak, "Risky Business: Future Strategy and Force Options for the Defense Department," (Center for a New American Security, July 20, 2021), <a href="https://www.cnas.org/publications/reports/risky-business-future-strategy-and-force-options-for-the-defense-department">https://www.cnas.org/publications/reports/risky-business-future-strategy-and-force-options-for-the-defense-department</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Tony Bertuca, "Hicks Says Defense Budget Could Be Delayed Because of Trump Team's Obstruction," Inside Defense, February 2, 2021, <a href="https://insidedefense.com/daily-news/hicks-says-defense-budget-could-be-delayed-becausetrump-teams-obstruction">https://insidedefense.com/daily-news/hicks-says-defense-budget-could-be-delayed-becausetrump-teams-obstruction</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> For more on the fiscal year 22 budget priorities, see: Stacie L. Pettyjohn and Becca Wasser, "Making Sense of Cents: Parsing the U.S. Department of Defense's FY 2022 Budget Request," (Center for a New American Security, May 6, 2021), <a href="https://www.cnas.org/publications/reports/the-skinny?x-craft-preview=7F1TeeoLlQ&token=7gPdZjX1BMii8k3Lj2iGmT6dLe56d74H">https://www.cnas.org/publications/reports/the-skinny?x-craft-preview=7F1TeeoLlQ&token=7gPdZjX1BMii8k3Lj2iGmT6dLe56d74H</a>. <sup>4</sup> The White House, \*Interim National Security Guidance\*, (March 2021), 14, <a href="https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/uploads/2021/03/NSC-1v2.pdf">https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/uploads/2021/03/NSC-1v2.pdf</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Jim Garamone, "Austin Calls DoD FY22 Budget Request 'Right mix of Capabilities'," *DoD News*, June 10, 2021, https://www.defense.gov/Explore/News/Article/Article/2653751/austin-calls-dod-fy22-budget-request-right-mix-of-capabilities/.

- <sup>6</sup>C. Todd Lopez, "Austin, Milley: President FY 22 Budget Request Sufficient for Defense Mission," *DoD News*, May 27, 2021, https://www.defense.gov/Explore/News/Article/Article/2637586/austin-milley-presidents-fy22-budget-request-sufficient-for-defense-mission/.
- <sup>7</sup> Christopher M. Dougherty, "Why America Needs a New Way of War," (Center for a New American Security, June 2019), https://s3.amazonaws.com/files.cnas.org/CNAS+Report+-+ANAWOW+-+FINAL2.pdf; and Alan J. Vick, "Air Base Attacks and Defensive Counters: Historical Lessons and Future Challenges," (RAND Corporation, 2015), 11–19,
- https://www.rand.org/pubs/research\_reports/RR968.html; Michèle Flournoy and Gabrielle Chefitz, "Sharpening the U.S. Military's Edge: Critical Steps for the Next Administration," (Center for a New American Security, July 13, 2020),
- https://www.cnas.org/publications/commentary/sharpening-the-u-s-militarys-edge-critical-steps-for-the-next-administration
- <sup>8</sup> The White House, *Interim National Security Guidance*, (March 2021), 14, <a href="https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/uploads/2021/03/NSC-1v2.pdf">https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/uploads/2021/03/NSC-1v2.pdf</a>.
- <sup>9</sup> Department of Defense, Summary of the 2018 National Defense Strategy, 1, <a href="https://dod.defense.gov/Portals/1/Documents/pubs/2018-National-Defense-Strategy-Summary.pdf">https://dod.defense.gov/Portals/1/Documents/pubs/2018-National-Defense-Strategy-Summary.pdf</a>.
- <sup>10</sup> Jim Mitre, "A Euology for the Two-War Construct," *The Washington Quarterly*, 41 no.4 (January 24, 2019): 7, https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/0163660X.2018.1557479.
- 11 Elbridge Colby, Director of the Defense Program at the Center for a New American Security, "Testimony Before the Senate Armed Services Committee, Hearing on Implementation of the National Defense Strategy," Statement to the Senate Armed Services Committee, United States Senate, January 29, 2019, 5, https://www.armed-services.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/Colby\_01-29-19.pdf.
- <sup>12</sup> Mitre, "A Euology for the Two-War Construct," 9.
- <sup>13</sup> Susanna V. Blume and Molly Parrish, "Investing in Great-Power Competition: Analysis of the Fiscal Year 2021 Defense Budget Request," (Center for a New American Security, July 2020), <a href="https://www.cnas.org/publications/reports/investing-in-great-power-competition; and Susanna V. Blume, "Strategy to Ask Analysis of the 2020 Defense Budget Request," (Center for a New American Security, May 2019), <a href="https://www.cnas.org/publications/reports/strategy-to-ask">https://www.cnas.org/publications/reports/strategy-to-ask</a>.
- <sup>14</sup> Department of Defense, Summary of the 2018 National Defense Strategy, 1.
- <sup>15</sup> Katie Bo Williams, "What's Great Power Competition? No One Really Knows," Defense One, May 13, 2019, <a href="https://www.defenseone.com/threats/2019/05/whats-great-power-competition-no-one-really-knows/156969/">https://www.defenseone.com/threats/2019/05/whats-great-power-competition-no-one-really-knows/156969/</a>.
- <sup>16</sup> Frank G. Hoffman, "The Contemporary Spectrum of Conflict: Protracted, Gray Zone Ambiguous, and Hybrid Modes of War," (The Heritage Foundation) 32, <a href="https://www.heritage.org/sites/default/files/2019-">https://www.heritage.org/sites/default/files/2019-</a>
- 10/2016 IndexOfUSMilitaryStrength The%20Contemporary%20Spectrum%20of%20Conflict Protracted%20Gray%20Zone%20Ambiguous%20and%20Hybrid%20Modes%20of%20War.pdf.
- <sup>17</sup> Admiral Philip S. Davidson, Commander, U.S. Indo-Pacific Command, Statement to the Armed Services Committee, U.S. Senate, March 9, 2021, 5, <a href="https://www.armed-services.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/Davidson\_03-09-21.pdf">https://www.armed-services.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/Davidson\_03-09-21.pdf</a>; Eric Sayers and RADM (Ret) Mark Montgomery, "Seizing the Advantage in the Asia-Pacific," (Foundation for Defense of Democracies, December 15, 2020),
- https://www.fdd.org/analysis/2020/12/15/defending-forward-seizing-the-advantage-in-the-asia-pacific/; Eric Sayers and Abraham Denmark, "Countering China's Military Challenge Today," *Defense One*, April 2021, <a href="https://www.defenseone.com/ideas/2021/04/countering-chinas-military-challenge-today/173494/">https://www.defenseone.com/ideas/2021/04/countering-chinas-military-challenge-today/173494/</a>; Lieutenant Doug Cantwell, "The haze Gray Zone: Great Power Competition at Sea," *Proceedings*, Vol. 147/1/1,415, <a href="https://www.usni.org/magazines/proceedings/2021/january/haze-gray-zone-great-power-competition-sea;">https://www.usni.org/magazines/proceedings/2021/january/haze-gray-zone-great-power-competition-sea;</a>; Melanie W. Sisson, "A Strategy for Competition," (Center for a New American Security, August 17, 2020), <a href="https://www.cnas.org/publications/commentary/a-strategy-for-competition">https://www.cnas.org/publications/commentary/a-strategy-for-competition</a>.
- <sup>18</sup> Thomas Shugart, "China's Artificial Islands are Bigger (And a Bigger Deal) Than You Think," War on the Rocks, September 21, 2016, https://warontherocks.com/2016/09/chinas-artificial-islands-are-bigger-and-a-bigger-deal-than-you-think/.
- <sup>19</sup> Adela Suliman, "China Could Invade Taiwan in the Next 6 Years, Assume Global Leadership Role, U.S. Admiral Warns," *NBC News*, March 10, 2021, "https://www.nbcnews.com/news/world/china-could-invade-taiwan-next-6-years-assume-global-leadership-n1260386; https://www.armed-services.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/Davidson\_03-09-21.pdf; Oriana Skylar Mastro, "The Taiwan Temptation: Why Beijing Might Resort to Force," *Foreign Affairs*, July/August 2021, <a href="https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/china/2021-06-03/china-taiwan-wartemptation">https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/china/2021-06-03/china-taiwan-wartemptation</a>; Michael Beckley and Hal Brands, "Competition With China Could Be Short and Sharp: The Risk of War Is Greatest in the Next Decade," *Foreign Affairs*, December 17, 2020, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/united-states/2020-12-17/competition-china-could-beshort-and-sharp.
- <sup>20</sup> Melanie W. Sisson, "A Strategy for Competition," (Center for a New American Security, August 17, 2020), https://www.cnas.org/publications/commentary/a-strategy-for-competition.
- <sup>21</sup> Department of Defense, *Summary of the 2018 National Defense Strategy*; Colby, "Testimony Before the Senate Armed Services Committee, Hearing on Implementation of the National Defense Strategy," 5; David Ochmanek et al., "U.S. Military Capabilities and Forces for a Dangerous World: Rethinking the U.S. Approach to Force Planning," (RAND Corporation, 2017),
- https://www.rand.org/pubs/research\_reports/RR1782-1.html; David A. Shlapak and Michael Johnson, "Reinforcing Deterrence on NATO's Eastern Flank: Wargaming the Defense of the Baltics," (RAND Corporation, 2016), 3, https://www.rand.org/pubs/research\_reports/RR1253.htm.
- <sup>22</sup> Christopher M. Dougherty, "Why America Needs a New Way of War," (Center for a New American Security, June 2019), <a href="https://s3.amazonaws.com/files.cnas.org/CNAS+Report+-+ANAWOW+-+FINAL2.pdf">https://s3.amazonaws.com/files.cnas.org/CNAS+Report+-+ANAWOW+-+FINAL2.pdf</a>; and Alan J. Vick, "Air Base Attacks and Defensive Counters: Historical Lessons and Future Challenges," (RAND Corporation, 2015), 11–19, <a href="https://www.rand.org/pubs/research\_reports/RR968.html">https://www.rand.org/pubs/research\_reports/RR968.html</a>.
- <sup>23</sup> Andrew Krepinevich, Barry Watts, and Robert Work, "Meeting the Anti-Access and Area-Denial Challenge," (Center for Strategic and Budgetary Assessments, 2003), <a href="https://csbaonline.org/uploads/documents/2003.05.20-Anti-Access-Area-Denial-A2-AD.pdf">https://csbaonline.org/uploads/documents/2003.05.20-Anti-Access-Area-Denial-A2-AD.pdf</a>; David A.

Shlapak, David T. Orletsky, Toy I. Reid, Murray Scot Tanner, Barry Wilson, "A Question of Balance: Political Context and Military Aspects of the China-Taiwan Dispute,: (RAND Corporation, 2009), <a href="https://www.rand.org/pubs/monographs/MG888.html">https://www.rand.org/pubs/monographs/MG888.html</a>; Eric Heginbotham et al., "The U.S.-China Military Scorecard: Forces, Geography, and the Evolving Balance of Power, 1996-2017," (RAND Corporation, 2015), <a href="https://www.rand.org/content/dam/rand/pubs/research\_reports/RR300/RR392/RAND\_RR392.pdf">https://www.rand.org/content/dam/rand/pubs/research\_reports/RR300/RR392/RAND\_RR392.pdf</a>.

<sup>24</sup> Kathleen Hicks, "Defense Strategy and the Iron Triangle of Painful Tradeoffs," Defense360, June 21, 2017, <a href="https://defense360.csis.org/defense-strategy-and-the-iron-triangle-of-painful-tradeoffs/">https://defense360.csis.org/defense-strategy-and-the-iron-triangle-of-painful-tradeoffs/</a>.

- <sup>25</sup> Todd Harrison and Seamus P. Daniels, "Analysis of the FY 2021 Defense Budget," (Center for Strategic and International Studies, August 2020), http://defense360.csis.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/08/Analysis-of-the-FY-2021-Defense-Budget.pdf.
- <sup>26</sup> Blake Herzinger, "The Budget (and Fleet) That Might Have Been," *War on the Rocks,* June 10, 2021, https://warontherocks.com/2021/06/the-budget-and-fleet-that-might-have-been/.
- <sup>27</sup> Robert O. Work and Shawn Brimley, "20YY: Preparing for War in the Robotic Age," (Center for a New American Security, January 22, 2014P, <a href="https://www.cnas.org/publications/reports/20yy-preparing-for-war-in-the-robotic-age">https://www.cnas.org/publications/reports/20yy-preparing-for-war-in-the-robotic-age</a>
- <sup>28</sup> "Secretary Lloyd J. Austin III Message to the Force," Department of Defense, <a href="https://media.defense.gov/2021/Mar/04/2002593656/-1/-1/0/SECRETARY-LLOYD-J-AUSTIN-III-MESSAGE-TO-THE-FORCE.PDF">https://media.defense.gov/2021/Mar/04/2002593656/-1/-1/0/SECRETARY-LLOYD-J-AUSTIN-III-MESSAGE-TO-THE-FORCE.PDF</a>.